SEU Advisory Board
Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, April 18, 2017
I.  Call to order

Bicky Corman called the meeting of the SEU Advisory Board (SEUAB) at 10:50 am Monday, April 18, 2017 at the Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE), 1200 First Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002 

Roll call 
SEU Advisory Board: Leni Berliner, Donna Cooper, Bicky Corman, Betty Ann Kane, Sandra Mattavous-Frye, John Mizroch, Nicole Steele, Dan Wedderburn 

Absent Board Members: Jared Lang, Nigel Parkinson  

Other Attendees:  Tommy Wells, Ted Trabue, Taresa Lawrence, Lance Loncke, Dan Cleverdon, Hussain Karim, Marcus Walker, Lynora Hall, Mohamed Ali, Marshall Duer Balkind, George Nichols, Alex Lopez, Ricky Gratz, Kristie Rupper, Charlie Landau, Nina Dodge, Bernice McIntyre,Sean Skully, Kristie Rupper, Julia Christian, Edward Yim, Barbara Burton 
Approval of agenda and minutes
The motion to approve the minutes was made by Ms. Corman, seconded by Ms. Berliner, and unanimously approved. 
II. Official Business
Livestream Link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=r83TThIg1nw

Hussain Karim – Update on Board Members/Vacancies ( 9:50 Discussion and Comments)
The Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE) contacted the Mayor’s Office of Talent and Appointments (MOTA) regarding Nigel Parkinson who has not attended a Board meeting in a couple of years.  MOTA asked DOEE to submit a formal request to them to remove Mr. Parkinson from the Board.  Mr. Karim said that has been done over a week prior.  Mr. Karim would check with MOTA to see if Mr. Parkinson has been removed, then the process of seeking a replacement will begin.  The Board currently has three vacancies, and with Mr. Parkinson, it will be four.  The vacancies are the Chair, Washington Gas representative, Building Management representative and Building Construction representative.  Ms. Berliner reminded the group that DOEE would be reaching out for the Building Management seat.

Ms. Nicole Steele mentioned that she is now a teaming member for the VEIC/DCSEU contract. She stated that she reached out to Director Wells and Ms. Corman last week regarding whether or not it was appropriate for her to stay on the Board or to step down.  Director Wells indicated that he wanted Ms. Steele to share this issue with the Board for transparency.  Mr. Karim stated that in the past members would need to recuse themselves from voting on issues, which are covered by the contract with the DCSEU.  Ms. Steele just wanted to make sure everything was above board.  .Director Wells will be working with Ms. Corman to get the seats filled.  Ms. Steele has a recommendation for Building Construction, Director Wells asked her to forward the name to him. 
Edward Yim and Marshall Duer-Balkind – Energy DC Plan ( 19:21 Discussion and Comments)
Mr. Yim presented a PowerPoint presentation and provided highlights and updates on the next steps for Clean Energy DC, the Comprehensive Energy Plan (Plan).  He said Marshall Duer-Balkind would outline the items that are measurable and specific to the DCSEU.  The Director gave DOEE four priorities to help the agency draft this plan.  Mr. Yim said this Plan is DOEE’s initial proposal to the public on how DOEE and the District plan to achieve the Sustainable DC Energy and Climate goals.  The four priorities provided by the Director are a reliable distribution grid, clean energy, resilient energy systems and affordable and efficient energy.  The Plan tries to address three goals of the Sustainable DC Plan, which are cutting greenhouse gas emissions; increasing renewable energy; and reducing energy usage.

DOEE determined that the best way to optimize the three goals was to prioritize greenhouse gas reduction.  The Plan comprises four parts: a building section; energy supply; transportation; and a mini section on energy systems modernization that currently reflects the ongoing work under the leadership of the Public Service Commission.  This Plan targets those areas that are the largest contributors to greenhouse gas emissions.  The plan has about fifty-five recommended actions.  The District has a plan to reduce emissions by 50% by 2032.

Mr. Duer Balkind provided an overview of the relevant parts of the plan for DCSEU and related actions, as indicated in the PowerPoint presentation. 
Bicky Corman – Drafting SEUAB FY16 Annual Report ( 47:48 Discussion)
Ms. Corman circulated an updated outline of the Board’s Annual Report.  She inquired about the delivery date of the EM&V Report, whether it would be the end of May.  Dr. Loncke said it was expected at the end of May. Ms. Corman also informed the Board that she would be busy the month of June and the timeline to submit the annual report may be missed.    It was suggested that Marc Nielsen inform the Council that the report would be late.  However, Hussain Karim said based on the legislation, the Board’s report is due 90 after the EM&V Report is completed.  Ms. Corman asked to have the BDA Global Report distributed to the Board and posted on the website.  Dr. Lawrence said she would provide a copy of the new FY17 contract and BDA Global Report to the Board. 
Ted Trabue – Low-Income Rebate Program ( 51:46 Discussion)
Mr. Trabue stated that the DCSEU has provided four low-income programs over the years: Low-income single family; low-income Multi-family; low-income solar; and food banks, where they distribute efficient products.  The goal has been over the last five years to spend 30% of the SETF funds in the low-income community.  The DCSEU ran low-income programs all last summer.  The goal under the new contract had changed substantially, from a 30% spending to a 20% spending, with an additional requirement of getting at least a 10% of the overall yield from that spend.  DCSEU will be working to implement programs so that they can hit the new goals as they have been laid out in the new contract.    Dr. Cooper asked about the solar program.  Mr. Trabue said the solar program was not currently being administered and would not be launched this fiscal year.  Director Wells said that DOEE currently has an RFA out with the Department of Employment Services (DOES) that requires installation of up to one hundred roofs and job training;  this grant would be awarded any day now.  He said in the past DOEE amended the DCSEU contract and administered the free low-income solar program through the DCSEU.  This time DOEE issued an RFA and collaborated with DOES.  Mr. Trabue noted that the DCSEU had to change the low-income program to stay within their funding mandates.  The money to spend on low-income programs had been reduced by a third, so they needed to be strategic with their low-income resources.
Ms. Corman requested a briefing for the Board as it relates to the new contract so the Board can better understand and interpret the DCSEU’s benchmarks.  Director Wells stated that they will work on that, and Dr. Loncke said, at the next meeting on May 15, DOEE would give a presentation on the DCSEU Contract.  

III.    New Matters 


None

IV.    Adjournment

Bicky Corman adjourned the meeting at 11:55 AM.

Minutes prepared by:  Lynora Hall  

Page 1 of 3

